

全国英语等级考试

敦程



Coursebook for PETS



教育部考试中心 组编



高等教育出版社 HIGHER EDUCATION PRESS



Coursebook for PETS



教育部考试中心 组编





内容提要

全国英语等级考试是面向全社会的英语考试体系,共5级。为满足各级考试培训和学习需要,教育部考试中心组织编写了配套教程,本书为第二级。

本书以考试大纲为依据,面向已具有义务教育英语水平的学习者,便于自学和教学。本书共15章,28个单元。每章覆盖一个交际话题,每单元包括对话/独白、课文、单词和短语、注释、练习和补充读物。本书最后有附录,其中包括练习答案。本书配有光盘和录音带。

图书在版编目(CIP)数据

全国英语等级考试教程.第2级/教育部考试中心组编.一北京: 高等教育出版社,2003.7(2005 重印) ISBN 7-04-012125-5

I.全... II.教... III.英语-水平考试-自学参 考资料 IV. H310.42

中国版本图书馆CIP数据核字(2003)第047596号

策划编辑 常少华 责任编辑 艾 斌 封面设计 王凌波 责任印制 韩 刚

购书热线 010-58581118 出版发行 高等教育出版社 免费咨询 800-810-0598 杜 址 北京市西城区德外大街 4 号 http://www.hep.edu.cn 邮政编码 100011 机 010-58581000 http://www.hep.com.cn 总 **网上订购** http://www.landraco.com http://www.landraco.com.cn 销 北京蓝色畅想图书发行有限公司 经 ED 刷 北京市鑫霸印务有限公司 次 2003年7月第2版 版 本 787×960 开 1/16 次 2005年11月第10次印刷 ΕD ED 张 29.75 价 56.00 元 (含光盘) 定 字 数 700 000

本书如有缺页、倒页、脱页等质量问题,请到所购图书销售部门联系调换。 版权所有 侵权必究

物料号 12125-00

编写说明

全国英语等级考试(Public English Test System, 简称 PETS)是教育部考试中心设计并负责的全国性英语水平考试体系。作为中、英两国政府的教育交流合作项目,在设计过程中它得到了英国专家的技术支持。建立这一考试体系的目的是更好地为国家的改革开放服务,并为在适当时机进一步改革我国现行的社会性英语教育考试奠定良好的基础。

PETS测试的重点是英语交际能力。它根据国际外语教学界通行的交际语言活动模式,对语言运用能力进行分类和定义。在试卷结构上,根据不同层次的需要,设置了考查听、说、读、写各种技能的题型,确保各级别都能全面考查考生的交际能力。

PETS第二级为五个级别中的中下级,通过该级考试的考生,其英语水平基本满足进入高等院校继续学习的要求,同时也基本符合诸如宾馆前台服务员、一般银行职员、涉外企业一般员工,以及同层次其他工作在对外交往中的基本需要。为满足第二级考试培训和学习的需要,教育部考试中心根据该级别考试的要求组织编写了本教程。

编写原则

- 1. 以考试大纲为依据,面向已具有相当英语水平的学习者,便于自学和教学。
- 2. 紧扣考试大纲中规定的交际话题和功能意念, 融功能意念于交际之中。
- 3. 听、说、读、写全面发展。
- 4. 以考试大纲中规定的词汇为主,需要时允许少量超出。本教程的语言素材为一般交际英语,涉及日常交际中个人兴趣爱好、宗教信仰、工作情况、当地旅游景点等考试大纲以外的词汇,由学习者自行决定掌握。
- 5. 既教授语言,又适当介绍文化,既严谨务实,又生动活泼。版面设计图文并茂。

编写体例

本教程由15章组成,每章为一个话题。各章按子话题分成若干单元,全教程共有28个单元。每单元包括:

- 1. 对话/独白:该部分由与该子话题相关的3、4段对话/独白组成,对话/独白情景真实、语言地道、长短恰当、难度适宜,目的是训练和提高学习者的听力水平。每段对话/独白前,均会有对该对话/独白情景的简单描述,以帮助学习者了解该对话/独白发生的背景。每段对话/独白后,均有几个简单的问题,以帮助学习者了解自己对对话/独白的理解程度。
- 2. 课文: 每单元中均有一篇与该单元的子话题密切相关的课文。课文长度一般为

300 词左右, 难度基本相当于二级水平, 目的是训练和提高学习者的阅读理解水平。每篇课文后, 均有几个简单的问题, 以帮助学习者了解自己对课文的理解程度。

- 3. 单词和短语:单词和短语是本单元对话/独白和课文中新出现的单词和短语,这些单词和短语按在对话/独白和课文中出现的顺序排列。
- 4. 注释:注释是针对对话/独白和课文的,包括两方面的内容:一是从语法、词 汇和语用角度解释对话/独白和课文中的语言点;二是解释或讲述对话/独白或 课文中提到的文化现象,以帮助学习者了解英语国家的语言背景知识,扩大学 习者的知识面。
- 5. 练习: 练习中的内容是本单元学习内容的延伸和细化, 是对学习者对该单元学习情况的检测。该部分中的题型与考试大纲完全一致, 以便于学习者备考PETS 二级。
- 6. 补充读物:每个单元的最后一部分是一篇补充读物,其内容仍与该单元的子话题相关,但难度稍高于本单元中的课文,目的是扩大学习者的阅读量,开阔其眼界。

教程最后有7篇附录,分别为:交际话题表、功能意念表、语法项目表、语言技能表、听力练习录音稿、练习答案及单词和短语总表。

本教程由何曾楣教授审定。参加本教程编写的有(以姓氏笔画为序): 冯晓媛、任 真、李静纯、刘庆思、乔辉、张文霞、庞继贤、黄虹炜、龚雁。

由于时间及编者水平所限,错讹之处在所难免。欢迎广大读者提出宝贵意见,以便再版时修订。

编 者 2003年3月

CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1 PEOPLE 第一章 人物

Unit 1	Greetings and Introductions 问候与介绍
Unit 2	People 人物
	10
	CHAPTER 2 HOUSE AND FAMILY ENVIRONMENT
	第二章 住房及家庭环境
Unit 3	House 住房
Unit 4	Family Environment 家庭环境
	77
	CHAPTER 3 DAILY LIFE
	第三章 日常生活
2.50	
Unit 5	At Home 在家里
Unit 6	57 At Work 在工作
	BHAD YOUR -
	CHAPTER 4 FOOD AND DRINK
	第四章 食物与饮料
Unit 7	
Unit 8	Eating and Drinking 就餐
Unit 8	Food Culture 饮食文化 95
	CHAPTER 5 SPARE TIME ACTIVITIES
	第五章 业余活动
Unit 9	Hobbies and Interests 爱好与兴趣
2185	Entertainment 提集
	Entertainment 娱乐

CHAPTER 6 EDUCATION

第六章 教育

Unit 11	School Life 学校生活
Unit 12	Self-Study 自学
	CHAPTER 7 SCIENCES
	第七章 科学
	<i>*</i> 7 □ → □ →
Unit 13	Natural Sciences 自然科学164
Unit 14	Social Sciences 社会科学
	CHAPTER 8 HOLIDAYS
	第八章 假日
Unit 15	Weekend Activities 周末活动190
Unit 16	Holidays 假日
	CHAPTER 9 SHOPPING
	第九章 购物
l Init 17	Shops and Commodities 商品与商店217
	Shopping 购物
Oille 10	Shopping yeg-ray
	CHAPTER 10 HEALTH AND BODY CARE
	第十章 健康与保健
Unit 19	Visiting a Doctor and Health Insurance 就医与医疗保险 245
Unit 20	Bodybuilding and Environmental Sanitation 健体活动与环境卫生 258
	CHAPTER 11 WEATHER AND CLIMATE
	第十一章 天气与气候
	Weather and Climate (1) 天气与气候(1)
Unit 22	Weather and Climate (2) 天气与气候(2)286

CHAPTER 12 PLACES

第十二章 地点

Unit 23 I	Places 地点	300
	CHAPTER 13 TRAVEL	
	第十三章 旅行	
Unit 24	Transport 交通	313
	Sightseeing and Travel Plans 游览与日程安排	
	CHAPTER 14 SERVICES	
	第十四章 服务	
Unit 26	Hotels 宾馆	340
	Banks and Post Offices 银行与邮局	
	CHAPTER 15 SOCIAL RELATIONS	
	第十五章 社会关系	
Unit 28	Social Relations 社会关系	367
附是—	交际话题表	382
附录二		
	语言技能表	
附录五	听力练习录音稿	
	练习答案	
附录七		

第一章

PEOPLE

Synchenbo?

Secretarys

人物

Promise for any and any and a second a second and a second a second and a second and a second and a second and a second an

在本章内, 考生应该能

Tineed to ask you allow questions. Could you go my with will

- 与外国人相互口头介绍个人姓名、电话、网址、 居住地点等基本情况;
- 在正式的会见中接受相关人员的访谈,并介绍自己的个人信息;
- 了解著名人物生平的主要事实和相关信息。

Unit

reetings and Introductions 间候与介绍

Dialogues/Monologues

Juan, a visitor, is waiting for an interview in the hall. The secretary leads Juan into the office and asks him some questions.

Secretary: Hello. Are you Juan?

> Juan: Yes, I am.

Secretary: I need to ask you a few questions. Could you come with me,

please?

Juan: Sure.

Secretary: Here. Please sit down. What's your last name?

Juan: J-U-A-N.

Secretary: How old are you?

Juan: I'm 26 years old.

Secretary: What's your nationality?

Juan: I'm Mexican.

Secretary: What's your native language?

Juan: Spanish.

Secretary: Are you married?

Juan: No, I'm not. I'm

divorced.

Secretary: What do you do?

luan: I'm a businessman.

Secretary: OK. Thank you very

much. Just wait here and someone will be

with you in a minute.

- 1. Where does Juan come from?
- 2. What is his native language?
- 3. What is his job now?
- 4. Why does the secretary ask Juan the questions?
- 5. Who do you think Juan is waiting for?

2

Three young sports stars come back from an international game. At the airport, they are being interviewed by a newsman.

Interviewer: Hello, everybody! Welcome back to the Live Broadcast. We're

now with three new young sports stars. Listen to the interviews

and vote for your "Young Sports Person of the Year"...

Interviewer: David, how long have you been playing football in England?

David: For three years.

Interviewer: How long have you been in the National Youth Team?

David: Since last October.

Interviewer: And now a bright young tennis star. How long have you been

playing tennis, Maria?

Maria: Since I was a child. My mother taught me.

Interviewer: Have you always enjoyed it?

Maria: Yes, but it's getting more exciting now.

Interviewer: How long have you been living in Britain?

Maria: Since I was seven.

Interviewer: And here's the captain of our British Youth Team. Michael, when

did you start playing

basketball?

Michael: When I was at

primary school.

Interviewer: How long have you

been playing for the

Youth Team?

Michael: Since 1999.

1. What does the interviewer want the listeners to do?

2. Who is David?

3. Who was Maria's first trainer?

4. What team is Michael playing for?

3

You are going to hear a telephone conversation between an American college advisor and a Chinese student. The advisor is looking at a form and filling it in as he speaks to the student.

Advisor: What's your last name?

Li Xiaoqiang: Ah ... you mean family name?

COURSEBOOK FOR PETS

Advisor: Yes. Li Xiaoqiang: Li.

Advisor: First name? Li Xiaoqianq.

Advisor: Do you have a middle name?

Li Xiaoqiang: No.

Advisor: Ah, ... what's your telephone number?

Li Xiaoqiang: 84530278.

Advisor: And your current mailing address?

Li Xiaoqiang: Excuse me?

Advisor: Your address here in town ... where you live now.

Li Xiaoqiang: Oh. 3440 Hill Street.

Advisor: Was that 14 or 40?

Li Xiaoqiang: Forty.

Advisor: Date of birth? Li Xiaoqiang: May 2nd, 1985.

Advisor: Country of birth?

Li Xiaoqiang: China.

Advisor: So, you're a citizen of China, right?

Li Xiaoqiang: Right.

Advisor: All right, Li Xiaoqiang. What type of visa do you have?

Li Xiaoqiang: F-1.

Advisor: When does it expire?

Li Xiaoqiang: Pardon?

Advisor: I mean, when does it reach the end of the time for which it can be used?

Li Xiaoqiang: In June.

Advisor: OK, here is my question, Li Xiaoqiang. Who referred you to our

program?

Li Xiaoqiang: I don't understand.

Advisor: Who told you about

the English Language

Center?

Li Xiaoqiang: Oh, my friend

studied here last year.

Advisor: OK, Li Xiaoqiang,

that's all the

information we need.

Li Xiaoqiang: Thank you.

Advisor: You're welcome.



 For what does Li Xiaoqiang come to meet the advisor?

2. Where does Li now live?

3. Who advised Li to attend the college?

4. What is your impression of the student's listening ability?

Two college students are talking about their best friends.

Sue: Who's your best friend, Tom?

Tom: Well, I guess Harry. We've been going to baseball games together for ten years.

Sue: Oh? And how did you meet?

Tom: Well, it was really funny. See, Harry's a police officer. And one day I was late getting to a baseball game, and, well, I was in a real hurry ... and he pulled over and stopped me for speeding. I explained why I was in such a hurry, and I found out he was a big baseball fan, too.

Sue: You're kidding?

Tom: No, no ... so we arranged to go to a game together the next weekend. But I still had to pay for the speeding ticket.

Sue: Well, what's Harry like?

Tom: Well, you know, he's a ... he's a really interesting guy. You know, he's got this great sense of humor and he loves meeting people. He's very sociable. What about you? Who's your best friend?

Sue: Oh, my best friend is Ann. We met in France one summer about five years ago ...

Tom: What's Ann like?

Sue: What's she like? Well, she's a good companion, a really creative person. She writes short stories.

Tom: Huh! You know, I'd like to meet her sometime.

Sue: You would? Well, I'm planning to see her next Saturday. Maybe you could bring your friend Harry and we could go on a double date. How about that?

Tom: Yeah, it sounds great!



- How did Tom and Harry become good friends?
- 2. When and where did Sue meet her best friend?
- 3. What kind of person is Tom's best friend?
- 4. What kind of person is Sue's best friend?
- 5. What plan did Sue and Tom make at the end of the talk?

Passage

am a very reliable and conscientious person. Whenever I have a job to do, I try to do it to the best of my ability. I like responsibility and I enjoy challenges. I try to find creative ways to solve difficult problems.

All of my life, I have gotten a great deal of personal satisfaction from my work. I enjoy working with others as well as alone. I am hardworking and fair. My classmates and colleagues consider me kind and understanding.



Unfortunately, though, I have a major shortcoming. I am not always patient.

People who do not do their full share of the work make me angry. I think people in school or at work have a responsibility to others and I can't see myself working with people who are unreliable.

I realize this description may make me sound somewhat conceited and demanding. Actually I am a very modest person, but in order to give you a right picture of myself, I have tried to be very honest. In any case, I feel that whatever I do, I have the personal characteristics that will make me successful.



- 1. What kind of person do you think the speaker is when he is involved in work?
- 2. In what kind of way does he work with others?
- 3. What shortcomings does the speaker think he has?
- 4. What impression will this self-description give the speaker's future colleagues?
- 5. What impression will this self-description give the speaker's future boss?

Words and Expressions

visitor /'vizitə/ n. 来宾;访问者
could /kud/ aux. v. (can 的过去式) 能,能够,可以
down /daun/ adv. 向下,下去
nationality /ˌnæʃ'næləti / n. 国籍;民族

someone /'sʌmwʌn/ pron. 有人,某人broadcast /'brɔː dkɑː st/ v. & n.广播,播音

vote for 投赞成…的票
youth /ju: θ/ n. 青年;青年时期
always /'ɔː lweiz/ adv. 总是,始终
captain / 'kæptin/ n. 队长,首领
advisor /əd'vaizə/ n. 顾问
birth /bə: θ/ n. 出生
citizen /'sitizn/ n. 公民
visa /'viː zə/ n. 签证
expire /iks'paiə/ v. 期满
use /juː z/ v. 使用,利用
June /dʒuː n/ n. 六月
well /wel/ int. 唔

adv. 好,令人满意地baseball /'beisbɔ: l/n. 棒球real /riəl/ adj. 真的,真实的police /pə'li: s/n. 警察,公安officer /'ɔfisə/n. 官员,军官,警官speed /spi: d/n. & v. 速度kid /kid/ v. 哄骗,欺骗sense /sens/ n. (对某种事物的)辨识力,领悟力

humor /'hju: mə/ n. 幽默 sociable /'səuʃəbl/ adj. 好交际的; 友善的 creative /kri(:) 'eitiv/ adj. 创造性的; 有创 造力的

reliable /ri'laiəbl/ adj. 可靠的

conscientious /ˌkɔnʃiˈenʃəs / adj. 诚心诚意 的,凭良心做的

responsibility /ris,ponsə'biliti/ n. 责任心, 责任

challenge /'t∫ælindʒ/ n. 挑战

solve /solv/ v. 解决;解答 deal /di: l/ n. [口] 买卖,交易

a great deal of 大量

satisfaction /ˌsætis'fæk∫n/ n. 满意, 称心, 愉快

alone /əˈləun/ adj. & adv. 单独的(地); 独自的(地)

hard-working /ˌhɑː d'wəː kiŋ/ adj. 勤勉的, 努力工作的

colleague /'kɔliː g/ n. 同事 though /ðəu/ conj. 虽然,尽管 shortcoming /'ʃɔː tkʌmiŋ/ n. 短处,缺点 myself /mai'self/ pron. 我自己,我亲自 description /dis'kripʃn/ n. 描述,描写,叙述 conceited /kən'siː tid/ adj. 自负的 demanding /di'mɑː ndiŋ/ adj. 要求高的;费

力的 modest /'mɔdist/ adj. 谦虚的,朴实的

honest /'onist/ adj. 诚实的 case / keis/ n. 情况, 状况 whatever /wot'evə/ pron. 凡是, 无论什么 characteristic /,kæriktə'ristik/ n. 特征, 特点

Notes

1

Are you married? 在正式询问个人基本情况的时候,婚姻状态是一个必然涉及的信息。通常,此项情况包括: married(已婚), never married(未婚), separated(分居), divorced (离婚), engaged(订婚), widowed(鳏寡)。

in the National Youth Team 是某球队的成员可以用 in ,也可以用 on。



3	You mean 在这个对话中,Li Xiaoqiang 由于不能适应对方的英语表达,几次请求对方重复已经说了的话,所以,他用 You mean? Pardon? Excuse me? I don't understand. 等要求对方重复已涉及的信息。
4	When does it expire? expire 意为"到期,期满"。如: My passport expires on Dec. 31, 2004. 我的护照将于 2004 年 12 月 31 日到期。
5	I was in a real hurry. 这里,real 表示强调。
6	speeding 此处意为"超速(行驶)"。
7	he was a big baseball fan 此处的 big 为非正式用法,意思是"超级的,非常受欢迎的"。
8	You're kidding? kidding 是 kid 的 -ing 形式,kid 的意思是 to make a joke. You're kidding?一语经常用于说话人不敢相信对方所说的情景中,表示"你在 开玩笑吧?"
9	he's got this great sense of humor a sense of 表明某人给人某种感觉,此处表明:"他有很强的幽默感。"
10	he loves meeting people. 此句的意思是"他喜欢和人交往。"
11	I try to do it to the best of my ability. 表示尽自己的能力来做工作。这个说法 强调把自己的能力都发挥出来,比 I try my best to do it. 要重。
12	I enjoy working with others as well as alone. as well as 表示并列关系。此句表示:"我乐于和他人合作,也乐于自己工作。"
15	People who do not do their full share of the work make me angry. do the share of the work 意为"(在这项工作中)尽(自己)应尽的职责"。此句的大意是:"那些在工作中不能尽职的人使我很恼怒。"
14	I can't see myself working with people who are unreliable. 此句表示:"我不可以和不可信赖的人一起工作。"
15	In any case, I feel that whatever I do, I have the personal characteristics that will make me successful. in any case 在此处起强调作用,表示"在任何情况下",说话人用这句话表明自己的个人特点足以使自己在任何情况下取得成功。

Exercises

第一部分 听力

对话理解

听下面3段对话,每段对话后有1至4个小题,从题中所给的A、B、C3个选项中选出最佳选项。

听第1段对话,回答第1和第2小题。

- 1. What is the relationship between the speakers?
 - [A] They are good friends.
 - [B] They are operator and caller.
 - [C] They are brother and sister.
- 2. What does the man want to do?
 - [A] He wants to know Ms. Amanda Rhodes's telephone number.
 - [B] He wants to find where Ms. Amanda Rhodes lives.
 - [C] He wants to tell the man Ms. Amanda Rhodes's name.

听第2段对话,回答第3和第4小题。

- 3. Where does the conversation take place?
 - [A] In a park.
 - [B] At a restaurant.
 - [C] In an office.
- 4. What is Alice doing now?
 - [A] She's working for a company.
 - [B] She's looking for a new job.
 - [C] She's studying at a university.

听第3段对话,回答第5至第8小题。

- 5. What is the relationship between the speakers?
 - [A] They are good friends from different cities.
 - [B] They are students studying at the same university.
 - [C] They are teenagers of the same family.
- 6. How does Peter find out that Herb comes from Texas?
 - [A] By reading his reports.